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Minutes of the North & East Yorkshire Rural Housing Enabler Network 

Wednesday 27 January 2016
King John Meeting Room, City of York Council Office 
	Present:
	Apologies:

	Sarah Hall (Chair) NYSHP
	Rob Harbourne, Sanctuary

	Amber Malone, Home HA
	Fiona Coleman, Broadacres

	Bob Clayton, Stonewater
	Sally Thomas – North Star Housing Group

	Jenny Wood, HBC/CDC
	Wyn Ashton – Craven DC

	Amanda Madden, HDC/RDC
	Steven Brook – Harrogate Families

	Sarah Close, HBC
	Julia Jennison, SDC

	John Burroughs, SBC
	Claire Shields, NYMNPA

	Colin Huby, SBC/RyDC
	Jane Fulford – Together/Chevin

	Emily Grogan, CDC
	Cllr. Richard Foster, CDC

	Sue Walters-Thompson, HDC 
	Karen Wilford – Adactus

	Vicky Carroll, YCH
	Paul Lightfoot, Broadacres

	Sarah Fawcett, North Star HG
	Mark Robson, RDC

	Paul Fellows, North York Moors National Park Authority
	Garnet Fazackerley – Adactus

	Emma Whittles, SDC
	Sian Grindley – Yorkshire Housing

	Kim Robertshaw, RyDC
	Alan Glew, C&C

	David Siddle, ERYC
	Hannah Jervis, Yorkshire

	Helen Fielding, HCA
	Martin Kaye, WDH

	Jane Harrison, CLA
	Leah Swain, RAY

	
	Nigel Graham – GNC

	
	Cllr. Richard Foster


1.0 Welcome and Introductions

Sarah Hall chaired the meeting.  DS was welcomed as the new RHE for ERYC.  
2.0 Minutes of NY RHE Network Meeting held on 14th October 2015
Agreed as a true and accurate record. 
2.1 
Matters Arising 
SH advised that under 3.2 evidence via the RHEs was provided to Jo Lavis for Lord Best.
3.0 Monitoring completions/permissions 2015/16
3.1 Colin Huby went through completions/permissions for 2015/16. Completions in Q3 were noted as 37, these were delivered at 23 in Selby and 14 in Hambleton. There are currently 230 units forecast, split as S106-147 & Ex Sites-50 and 100% affordable not RES – 33, with 106 completions in total so far which compares with a total of 56 at this time last year. There are 1,041 units forecast to obtain planning permission in the year to end March 2016, with 273 consents up to the end of Q3. A target of 100 affordable units to be delivered per year (increased from 75). ERYC have now been included in the monitoring data and reports. 
3.2 Schemes due for completion in Q4 2015/16 were discussed. Some of the forecasted schemes still to complete in Q4 were now predicted not to complete in this Programme and would be included in the 16/17 Programme. These schemes were identified as: 16 units at Hutton Rudby in Hambleton and 4 units at Ampleforth and 5 units at Helmsley both in Ryedale. This means that the new forecast for this 15/16 Programme stands at 205 rural affordable units with 99 units expected in Q4.

3.3 Stalled sites can be worked through with HF at the HCA. 
4.0 NY RHE Action Plan update
4.1 SH has updated the Action Plan and it was available for anyone who wanted to look at the in-depth work of the RHEs. SH advised of the updates to the sheet which included SHI and a new action of gathering data surrounding social media outputs by the RHEs. 
4.2 JW raised the issue of the lack of 5 year land supply and impact this is having in Harrogate, which others advised they have also been through but felt they were now further along the process.
4.3 The HNS form was discussed. One standard form is used by the RHEs across the operating areas, this is currently being modified to encompass SHI changes - that we know to date – income, age etc. In addition, more questions/modifications need to be considered on open market tenure, interest in self-build, affordability etc. AM due to send 1000 forms out to 10 PCs in her areas in February and EW to send two surveys out in Cliffe and Hambleton. 
5.0 RPs and Community Land Trusts
5.1 There has been interest in two potential CLTs in the RHEs’ operating areas – one in Craven and one in Richmondshire. AM advised of a local CLT, Hudswell Charity, that are looking to complete 3 rural bungalows via Charity Bank funding, they currently own the pub, allotments and shop in the village. There is potential for RPs to look at management arrangements for CLTs. SH advised that herself and Sally Thomas, from North Star HG, are bidding to Nationwide Foundation for a grant which could fund the research project, bids are due March 2016. SH advised that RHEs could look to do consultancy work to support this project. 

5.2 JW raised the question – are CLTs not a dying product? The Swinton Estate is currently downsizing. JB suggested that you can’t force a community to want to do it, wonder what policy changes will impact on CLTs. AM advised they are exempt from the RTB. ML advised that you need the right community to move it forward and that will only work in some areas, there are some communities that want to do it but don’t know how. 
5.3 KR raise the point on who can we turn to for more info on CLTs if we need to advise locally on how they work? AM would be happy to discuss this further, as would Sally Thomas or Victoria Keen, HF advised there is a strong Co-Housing Network in the North East and it’s how we translate this in Yorkshire and the Humber. HCA do not lead on this but Victoria Keen does whose contact details can be passed on. 

6.0 HCA update
6.1 HCA update - Helen Fielding provided an update on the AHP - 2015/18 and 2016/21:
Transitional arrangements in place to establish new AHP 2016-2021 programme, commencing in April 2016 which is for Help to Buy Shared Ownership with some specialist rent and affordable rent to buy. £4 billion to be spent (inc London) to achieve 135,000 new homes. Rent element of SO are not subject to 1% rent reduction. Tranches purchased can be much smaller now 25% typical minimum. There is also older person SO (OPSO) that can be considered in the programme. Income level cap is now £80,000 on SO and you can also use Help to Buy on top of SHI.
KR was concerned about mortgageability and how a family might afford to maintain a property if rates did change. HCA are keen to know attendees’ market intelligence and knowledge on mortgages and how the proposal to target SO to lower down the income scale might work.
2.3 billion of this is to be spent on SHI, £1 billion of this on rural sites. SHI pilot programme in place. HCA looking at purchasing sites - brownfield/ non-resi/greenfield (not greenbelt) and disposing of them to provide for 100% SHI units. Sites would be considered for as little as 5 no. units, these are to be built to a high design standard. £1.2 billion to be spent by 2020 of which 5000 of these units are to be in rural areas.  Pilot sites to be acquired ideally by the end of March 2016.

£200,000 million is available for Rent to Buy - 5 years at and affordable rent then assumed purchase. £400,000 million is available for ‘other rented’ products which might include rural exception sites, but not confirmed at this time. The ‘other’ rented products might include gypsies, homeless, rural. Under the 2016/21 programme there will be 8,000 new specialist units achieved. 


The Prospectus for 2016/21 AHP should be out in April 2016. Funding for rent will be limited. Nil grant rent proposals would be considered still using RCGF until March 2016. Don’t hand funding back on existing allocations. The 2015/18 programme is closed.  
Other products HF mentioned were Short Term and Long Term Recoverable Funds and the Platform for Life for which there is one scheme in Ryedale. 

HF advised that the DCLG have to make 29% cuts and so will the HCA, these changes are likely to include voluntary exit and voluntary redundancies, as a result there will be changes coming in the future within the HCA. 

HF asked meeting attendees what their thoughts are on the potential threat of SHI. KR said that it’s not really our views but ones of the developers. BC cited discussions with a developer and advised cash flow to them is king and was SHI a bit of a gimmick. ML said it is hard to comment without all the detail. JB suggested that LAs have to think longer term than the 2016-21 AHP, it will be key to meet with the RPs to see where their business plans sit.  
7.0 Impact of recent policies - update and discussion
7.1 The consultation on NPPF has been extended to 22/2/16. SH advised if there are any comments on this to speak directly to her. It would be good to see how this feedback would link in to the Planning Boards and Housing Boards. SH advised Gary Housden is chair of the NYPlanning Officers Group so can we see if there could be pressure put on Planners to take on board our concerns. SH will find out when NYPOG meets to try and feed in to this. 
8.0 Use of Social Media 
8.1 SH advised that following on from the event at Duncombe Park, where there featured a social media workshop, the RHEs were keen to use social media to promote/disseminate the work they do. EW advised that each RHE scoped out existing social media arrangements in place within each LA for Twitter and Facebook. Given the varying levels of usage internally it was agreed, for the remainder of 2016, to ‘piggyback’ on internal LAs systems and use their Twitter and FB pages to promote the RHE’s work. Following this it would then be decided if a dedicated FB and Twitter site would be established for the Partnership. 
8.2 SC advised that within HBC there is a graduate who is looking at the existing social media within the Council and how this might be used to market affordable homeownership units. This work could also feed into the work RHEs are doing on social media. 
8.3 ML said it would be helpful to create a You-Tube video of an affordable housing scheme that has worked well. RHEs advised there is an existing You-Tube video that exists on the Partnership's website to cover this issue.  
9.0 New RHE logo, standard HNS, follow up letters and PC reports etc.
9.1 SH fed back that there will be a rebrand of the logo to cover ERYC joining the Partnership. There will also be a suite of standardised documents including letters, HNS forms and reports. 
9.2 SH requested if anyone would like to be involved with the reviewing of these standardised documents then please get in touch – SF and JW would like to be. 

10.0 AOB
10.1 SH is involved in the North Yorkshire Community Directory, which involves creating a ‘one stop shop’ for local events across the County. Any market intelligence on local events/meetings please feed across to SH. Attendees questioned that people would probably just Google what they wanted to attend and search for and find it that way instead.

10.2 SH is speaking, and RHEs are attending, the event on 9/2/16 entitled ‘Making Rural Settlements Work’ which is being held at NYCC.  

11.0 Date/Venue of Next Meeting
11.1 SWT advised that the CBL meetings are on the same cycle as the Partnership's meetings. It will be confirmed if we can hold the next Partnership meeting following the CBL meeting to enable SWT and KR to attend. 

11.2 Presently the next meeting is Weds 27th April 2016 at Broadacres’ offices. This may change to City of York Council office on 27th April at 2pm - TBC. 
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